See discussions, stats, and author profiles for this publication at: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/228693304

Analysis of causes that led to Christine Maggiore's acute renal and cardiac failure, pulmonary edema, and death

Article · January 2010

CITATIONS 0 4 authors, including:

READS 301

Mohammed Al-Bayati

Toxi-Health International 51 PUBLICATIONS 574 CITATIONS

SEE PROFILE

All content following this page was uploaded by Mohammed Al-Bayati on 23 March 2016.

Analysis of causes that led to Christine Maggiore's acute renal and cardiac failure, pulmonary edema, and death

Mohammed Ali Al-Bayati Ph.D., DABT, DABVT Toxicologist & Pathologist

Toxi-Health International 150 Bloom Drive, Dixon, CA 95620 Phone: (707) 678-4484 Fax: (707) 678-8505 Email: maalbayati@toxi-health.com

December 5, 2009

Abstract

Christine Maggiore was diagnosed with pneumonia on December 18, 2008 and was treated with antibiotics (Gentamicin, Rocephin, Azithromycin), Acyclovir, Fluconazole and corticosteroids. She also received Meyer's cocktail, vitamin C, and calcium IV. She died on December 27,2008. She was 52 years of age.

Christine suffered fatal renal failure caused by antibiotics, antiviral, and calcium received during the 9 days prior to her death. The microscopic examination of the H & E stained sections of her kidneys revealed the presence of changes consistent with acute tubular necrosis. There were also changes consistent with mild nephrosclerosis.

Christine's acute renal failure led to development of acute left ventricular heart failure, pulmonary congestion, and pulmonary edema. Christine's pericardial sac and left chest cavity contained 100 mL and 200 mL of clear light brown serious fluid, respectively. Christine's right and left lungs weighted 1319 and 1307 g, respectively. Her total lung weight was 2626 g, which is 750% of the average normal lung weight.

The autopsy, pathology, and the clinical data and observation described in this report show clearly that Christine did not suffer from any AIDS indicator illness during the 2 years prior to her death or at the time of her death. The gross and microscopic examination of Christine lymphoid organs and bone marrow appeared normal. The growth of P. jiroveci observed in Christine's lungs and other tissues resulted from her treatment with corticosteroids during the 9 days prior to her death.

Table of contents

Subjects	Page
5	#
Abstract	2
Summary of the case and findings.	4
Section I. Christine's health condition during the 2 years prior to her respiratory illness of December 2008.	11
I-A. Normal bone marrow and immune functions tests.	11
I-B. Normal endocrine functions tests.	12
I-C. Low risk for heart disease.	14
I-D. Normal liver, kidney, and parathyroid glands functions tests.	14
Section II. Christine's respiratory illness of December 2008 and treatments	17
received during the 9 days prior to her death.	
Section III. Autopsy and pathology findings in the case of Christine Maggiore.	19
Section IV. The likely causes of Christine's acute bilateral renal failure.	23
IV-A. Nephrotoxicity of Gentamicin.	24
IV-B. Nephrotoxicity of acyclovir.	28
Section V. The likely causes of Christine's acute left ventricular heart failure and	31
severe pulmonary edema.	
V- A. Signs and causes of Christine's acute left ventricular heart failure.	31
V- B. Signs and causes of Christine's acute pulmonary edema.	35
Section VI. The likely causes of the benign lesions observed in Christine's	37
thyroid gland and liver.	
VI-A. Causes of Christine's benign microscopic thyroid adenoma.	37
VI-B. Causes of Christine's benign focal nodular hyperplasia.	38
Section VII. The likely causes of Pneumocystis jiroveci growth observed in	39
Christine's organs at the time of autopsy.	
Section VIII. Conclusions	42
References	45

Summary of the case and findings

Christine Maggiore was diagnosed with pneumonia on December 18, 2008 and was treated with antibiotics (Gentamicin, Rocephin, Azithromycin), Acyclovir, Fluconazole and corticosteroids. She also received Meyer's cocktail, vitamin C, and calcium IV. She died on December 27, 2008. She was 52 years of age.

Dr. David M. Posey performed the autopsy in Christine's case and his gross autopsy examination was completed on January 12, 2009. He stated that Christine was a well-developed and well-nourished Caucasian woman who appeared younger than her age of 52 years. She measured 66 inches in length and weighed 145 pounds.

Examination of Christine's chest and abdominal cavities revealed that her organs were normally placed with no adhesions in these cavities noted. Her pericardial sac and left chest cavity contained 100 mL and 200 mL of clear light brown serous fluid, respectively.

Dr. Posey's gross examination of Christine's lungs revealed severe pulmonary edema and congestion. Christine's right and left lungs weighted 1319 and 1307 g, respectively. His microscopic examinations of H & E stained sections of her lungs demonstrated severe congestion and edema. There was marked alveolar distention by frothy eosinophilic proteinaceous exudates. Diffuse alveolar damage was noted in both lungs. There was also proliferation of type 2 pneumocytes with modest infiltrates of acute and chronic inflammatory cells.

Posey's microscopic examination of Christine's organs revealed the following abnormalities in her kidneys, heart, liver, and thyroid gland: a) The presence of changes consistent with acute tubular necrosis in both kidneys. There were also changes

consistent with mild nephrosclerosis; b) mild interstitial edema in the heart; c) benign focal nodular hyperplasia in the liver; and d) microscopic benign follicular adenoma in the thyroid gland.

In addition, growth of Pneumocystis jiroveci (carinii) was observed on the H & E stained sections of lungs, liver, pancreas, spleen, kidneys, and bone marrow and confirmed on the Gomori methenamine silver (GMS) preparation. The gross and microscopic examinations of Christine's brain, thymus, spleen, lymph node, bone marrow, brain, and other organs were unremarkable.

Christine's husband and his attorney requested that I evaluate the medical evidence in Christine's case and give my opinion concerning the likely causes that led to her illness and sudden death. I am a toxicologist and pathologist with over 20 years experience in these fields. I have evaluated many cases of children and adults who died suddenly from unexplained causes and cases of children and adults who suffered from acute and/or chronic illnesses. I was able to explain the causes of illnesses and death in these cases using differential diagnosis.

I have also served as an expert witness in many medical-legal cases involving children and adults. I have published over 45 articles in medical and scientific journals. I evaluated Christine's medical records, autopsy report, and the pertinent articles cited in this report using differential diagnosis. My investigation in this case reveals the following:

 Christine suffered fatal renal failure caused by the medications received during the 9 days prior to her death as indicated by the clinical and medical studies described in Section IV of this report. Briefly;

a) Christine was treated with high therapeutic doses of gentamicin (600 mg/day) for 9 days prior to her death and gentamicin is documented in the medical literature to cause tubular necrosis in individuals treated with similar doses (Section IV-A).

For example, Buchholtz et al. conducted a prospective observational cohort study to quantify the nephrotoxic effect of gentamicin. A total of 287 (77%) of the patients received gentamicin treatment (median duration, 14 days); dosage was adjusted according to daily serum creatinine and trough serum gentamicin levels. Kidney function was determined by estimated endogenous creatinine clearance (EECC). In the gentamicin group, the mean EECC change was an 8.6% decrease, but in the no-gentamicin group, the mean change was an increase of 2.3% (P = .05). The decrease in EECC was significantly correlated with the duration of gentamicin treatment: a 0.5% EECC decrease per day of gentamicin treatment (P = .002)

b) Christine was treated with Rocephin (ceftriaxone) at 1 g/day twice daily and calcium solution IV for several days prior to her death. The treatment of ceftriaxone with calcium is contraindicated. In June 2007, the US FDA advised that in patients of all ages, calcium-containing solutions should not be administered simultaneously or within 48 hours of the last ceftriaxone dose. The FDA received reports on neonatal and infant deaths associated with ceftriaxone-calcium precipitation in the lungs and kidneys (Section IV-A).

c) Christine was treated with high therapeutic doses of acyclovir (800 mg twice daily) for5 days prior to her death and acyclovir has known to cause kidney damage in individualstreated with similar doses (Section IV-B).

For example, Pacheco et al. evaluated the incidence and outcome of acute renal failure (ARF) in 41 individuals (over 13 years of age) received IV acyclovir for 5 or more days.

When serum creatinine levels, previously in the normal range, increased above 2 mg/dL, the case was considered an ARF. ARF developed in 8 out of 41 individuals (19.5%). In the ARF cases, after beginning of treatment, the average time for increase of the serum creatinine levels was 4.2 days. Creatinine levels reached their peak in a mean time of 7.1 days (ranging from 3 to 14 days). Recovery of the renal function, evaluated by decrease of the creatinine level, varied from 1 to 7 days (mean of 3.6 days).

d) Christine's autopsy weight was 145 pounds, which is 20.8% higher than her normal weight of 120 pounds measured during the 2 years prior to her death. It indicates that she suffered from fluid retention due oliguria/anuria caused by renal failure. No blood and urine tests were performed during the 9 days prior to Christine's death to monitor for drug toxicity (Section IV).

e) Blood and urine tests performed on December 15, 2006 and November 9, 2007 showed that Christine's kidneys were working fine. She was not suffering from electrolytes imbalance, urinary tract infection, or kidney problems (Section I-D).

2) Christine's acute renal failure led to development of acute left ventricular heart failure. Acute tubular necrosis usually produces a variety of clinical consequences affecting the entire body, including hyperkalemia, acidosis, hypocalcemia, and anemia, as well as various cardiovascular, neurologic, gastrointestinal problems, and death (Section V-A).

Christine's pericardial sac and left chest cavity contained 100 mL and 200 mL of clear light brown serious fluid, respectively. Normally, the pericardial sac contains up to 30 ml of clear fluid. In left-sided heart failure, transudate accumulates within the pleural spaces frequently, particularly, on the left side, producing a gross pleural effusion. A chest X-ray performed on December 18, 2008, prior to Christine's treatment with medications and

calcium did not show that she had abnormal fluid in her pericardial sac and left chest cavity.

Posey examined Christine's heart grossly and appeared normal. Her heart weighted 329 g. In the female, the average weight of the heart is 250 to 300 g. His microscopic examination of the H & E stained sections of Christine's heart demonstrated mild interstitial edema, but otherwise was unremarkable.

There was no evidence of recent or remote myocardial infarct or damage observed in Christine's heart and the sinoaterial node was unremarkable. A blood test performed at 2 years prior to Christine's death showed that she had a very low risk for cardiovascular disease (Section I-C).

Schär et al. reported the case of a 50-year-old female in whom the connection between hypocalcemia and heart failure was not made until a second hospital admission for left ventricular failure. Under appropriate calcium supplementation the symptoms were relieved within 2 days and the woman remained well thereafter (Section V-A).

3) Christine suffered from severe pulmonary edema due to her left ventricular heart failure. Her total lung weight was 2626 g, which is 750% of the average normal lung weight. The average normal weight of human lung is 300 to 400 g. A chest X-ray performed on December 18, 2008, prior to Christine's treatment with medications and calcium did not show that she had pulmonary edema and abnormal fluid in her pericardial sac and left chest cavity (Section V-B).

Posey's microscopic examination of the H & E stained tissue sections of Christine's lungs demonstrate severe congestion and edema. All sections from both lungs showed marked alveolar distention by frothy eosinophilic proteinaceous exudates. Pulmonary edema has been reported in individuals are suffering from heart failure.

In heart failure, there is an increase in pulmonary venous and capillary pressure and therefore in the forces moving fluid into the interstitium of the lung. Simultaneously the interendothelia junction stretches are widened, allowing the increased movement of both fluid and macromolecules into the interstitium.

When critical elevations in interstitial pressure are reached or increased pressure is prolonged so that the tight junctions between alveolar lining epithelial cells break and alveolar edema results. Posey's microscopic examination of section of Christine's lung stained with PSA showed evidence of early onset of diffuse alveolar damage characterized by widening and edema of the alveolar septae.

Kazmi and Wall evaluated a case of a 71-year-old man presented with acute pulmonary edema related to new onset of severe left ventricular dysfunction (ejection fraction, 30%). His symptoms did not improve with emergency therapy with diuretics and dobutamine. He was noted to be severely hypocalcemic (5.5 mg/dL) and subsequently showed dramatic improvement in symptoms and ejection fraction (58%) with correction of hypocalcemia with intravenous calcium and calcitriol replacement.

4) Medications given to Christine on December 18-26, 2008 are the likely causes for the benign lesions observed in her thyroid gland and liver as indicated by the clinical studies and observation described in Section VI of this report.

5) The growth of P. jiroveci in Christine's lungs and other tissues resulted from her treatment with corticosteroids during the 9 days prior to hear death as indicated by the clinical observations and studies described in Section VII of this report. Briefly; a) Dr. Posey examined Christine's lymphoid organs and bone marrow grossly and microscopically, which appeared normal.

b) The presence of P. jiroveci in Christine's lungs and other organs were not associated with any pathological lesion. P. jiroveci has known to cause interstitial pneumonia in individuals suffering from severe immunosuppression. Christine did not have interstitial pneumonia and the edema observed in her lungs resulted from her heart and renal failure induced by medications.

c) P. jiroveci is found in the respiratory system of healthy individuals. Treatment with therapeutic doses of corticosteroids for a significant time promotes its growth.

d) Blood analyses performed during the 2 years prior to Christine's death revealed that her hematology values, white blood cells, and differential counts were within the normal range.

6) The autopsy, pathology, and the clinical data and observation described in this report show clearly that Christine did not suffer from any AIDS indicator illness during the 2 years prior to her death or at the time of her death. It has been reported that Christine's serum was tested positive for HIV with subsequent testing indeterminate in the 1990s. The clinical findings in Christine's case clearly challenge the clinical and scientific validity of the HIV test, if it is intended as a certain marker of gradual immune demise, which she did not manifest.

Section I. Christine's health condition during the 2 years prior to her respiratory illness of December 2008

The review of Christine's medical records for the period between December 1, 2006 and October 17, 2008 shows that she was in a good health except for complaints of having skin rash, hot flashes, and symptoms of menopause. She used acupuncture and took vitamin C, alpha lipoic acid, DHEA, calcium, magnesium drink, and herbal supplements to relieve her symptoms. She also applied Tamanu oil (Calophyllum inophyllum) on her skin to treat the skin rash.

Christine used to exercise regularly and walked 3-4 miles per day and 3-4 times per week. Christine's height was 66 inches and her weight on December 1, 2006 and October 17, 2008 was 118 and 120 pounds, respectively [1].

In addition, blood and urine tests performed on December 15, 2006 and November 9, 2007 showed that Christine's immune system, bone marrow, liver, kidney, and endocrine glands were working fine and she had low risk for cardiac disease (Tables 1-9). Below are the results of these tests and their significances.

I-A. Normal bone marrow and immune functions tests

Blood analyses performed on December 15, 2006 and November 9, 2007 revealed that Christine did not suffer from anemia, thrombocytopenia, or iron deficiency (Table 1). In addition, her white blood cells and differential counts were within the normal range. She did not suffer from infections, leukocytopenia, or lymphocytopenia (Table 2). These data indicate that Christine had normal bone marrow and immune functions.

Measurements	12/15/06	11/09/07	Ref.
			Range
Red blood cells x $10^6/\mu L$	4.23	4.16	3.80-5.10
Hemoglobin (g/dL)	13.0	13.1	11.7-15.5
Hematocrit %	39.1	37.9	35.0-45.0
MCV (FL)	92.4	91.1	80-100
MCH pg	3.07	31.5	27.0-33.0
MCHC (g/dL)	33.2	34.6	32.0-36.0
RDW %	12.9	12.1	11.0-15.0
Total iron (µg/dL)	93	78	35-175
Ferritin (ng/mL)	0.43	_*	10-232
Platelet x $10^3/\mu L$	272	266	140-400
White blood cells x $10^3/\mu L$	4.7	3.7	3.8-10.8

Table 1. Christine's hematology values measured onDecember 15, 2006 and November 9, 2007

*-: Not measured

Table 2. Christine's white blood cell differential counts measured onDecember 15, 2006 and November 9, 2007

Measurements	12/15/06	11/09/07	Ref. Range
White blood cells x $10^3/\mu L$	4.7	3.7	3.8-10.8
Neutrophils %	55.5	79.6	50-70
Lymphocytes %	22.6	21.4	15-45
Monocytes %	10.0	10.9	0-10
Eosinophils %	11.4	8.6	0-6
Basophils %	0.5	1.2	0-2

I-B. Normal endocrine functions tests

Blood tests performed on December 15, 2006 showed that a) Christine's TSH, T3, and T4 levels were within the normal range and she did not have thyroid problems (Table 3); b) her female hormonal panel was within the normal range (Table 4); and c) she did not

suffer from diabetes or autoimmune illness (Table 5). In addition, Christine's blood tests of November 9, 2007 revealed that her thyroid was working fine (Table 3) and she had a normal glucose level of 81 mg/dL.

Table 3. Christine's thyroid function tests performed on
December 15, 2006 and November 9, 2007

Measurements	12/15/06	11/09/07	Ref. Range
T4, free	0.9	1.0	0.8-1.8 ng/dL
T3, free	272	267	230-420 pg/dL
TSH	1.54	2.40	0.4-5.50 mIU/L

Table 4. Christine's hormonal	levels measured in blood on
December 15, 2006	

Measurements	Values	Ref. Range		
FSH	68.5	23.0-116.3 mIU/mL*		
Estrogen (Total)	111	130 pg/mL or less*		
Progesterone	0.7	<0.7 ng/mL*		
Pregnenolone	36	10-230 ng/dL		
DHEA Sulfate	65	15-170 μg/dL		
Testosterone	24	20-76 ng/dL (adult female)		
(Total)				

*Postmenopausal

Table 5. Christine's blood levels of glucose, hemoglobin Alc,	,
and antibodies measured on December 15, 2006	

	Values	Ref. Range
Measurements		
Plasma glucose	108	< 120 mg/dL
Hemoglobin Alc	5.2	Non-Diabetic: <6.0%
Antinuclear	Negative	Negative
antibody (ANA)		
Rheumatoid factor	5	<14 IU/mL

I-C. Low risk for heart disease

Blood tests performed on December 15, 2006 and November 26, 2007 showed that Christine had very low risk for cardiac disease (Table 6). In addition, her blood test of November 9, 2007 revealed that she had a creatine kinase enzyme level of 61 U/L (normal range: < or =165 U/L), which indicates that she did not have heart or skeletal muscle damage.

Measurements	12/15/06	11/26/07	Ref. Range
Triglycerides	78	71	<150 mg/dL
Total Cholesterol	187	197	<200 mg/dL
HDL Cholesterol	64	59	> or =40 mg/dL
LDL Cholesterol	107	126	<130 mg/dL
Cardio C-reactive protein	0.7		<1.0 mg/L (LRCD)* 1.0-3.0 mg/L (ARCD)**

 Table 6. Christine's indicators for low risk of having cardiovascular disease

* LRCD: Low risk for cardiovascular disease ** Average risk for cardiovascular disease

I-D. Normal liver, kidney, and parathyroid glands functions tests

Blood and urine tests performed on December 15, 2006 and November 9, 2007 showed that Christine's liver and kidneys were working fine (Tables 7-9). In addition, Christine's serum levels of phosphorous, calcium, vitamin D, and alkaline phosphatase enzyme were within normal range which indicate that she did not have parathyroid glands or bone problems (Tables 7, 8). Furthermore, her urine analyses indicate that she did not suffer from urinary tract infections (Table 9).

Measurements	12/15/06	11/09/07	Reference Range
Albumin	4.4	4.5	3.5-4.9 g/dL
Globulin	3.4	3.2	2.2-4.2 g/dL
T. Protein	7.8	7.7	6.0-8.3 g/dL
Urea Nitrogen (BUN)	11	15	7-25 mg/dL
Uric acid	5.4	5.0	1.7-7.5 mg/dL
Total bilirubin	0.6	0.5	0.2-1.3 mg/dL
Lactic dehydrogenase	155	189	100-250 U/L
Alanine aminotransferase	30	28	3-40 U/L
Gamma glutamyl transpeptidase	25	_*	3-60 U/L
Alkaline phosphatase	77	67	20-125 U/L
Aspartate aminotransferase	25	26	3-35 U/L

Table 7. Christine's serum enzymes, protein, BUN, uric acid, and bilirubinLevels measured on December 15, 2006 and November 9, 2007

-*: Not measured

Table 8. Christine's serum electrolytes, creatinine, and vitamin D levelsmeasured on December 15, 2006 and November 9, 2007

Measurements	12/15/06	11/09/07	Reference Range
Sodium	140	137	135-146 mmol/L
Potassium	5.2	4.3	3.5-5.3 mmol/L
Chloride	104	102	98-110 mmol/L
Calcium	10.0	9.8	8.5-10.4 mg/dL
Magnesium	1.9	1.9	1.5-2.5 mg/dL
Phosphorous	3.9	3.6	2.5-4.5 mg/dL
Creatinine	0.9	0.8	0.5-1.2 mg/dL
Vitamin D, 25-hydroxy	60	-*	20-100 ng/mL

*-: Not measured.

Measurements	12/15/06	11/09/07	Reference	
			Range	
Color	Yellow	Yellow	Yellow	
Appearance	Clear	Clear	Clear	
Specific Gravity	1.011	1.007	1.001-1.035	
1 7			(g/mL)	
pН	7.5	6.0	5.0-8.0	
Glucose	Negative	Negative	Neg.	
Bilirubin	Neg.	Neg.	Neg.	
Ketones	Neg.	Neg.	Neg.	
Occult Blood	Neg.	Neg.	Neg.	
Protein	Neg.	Neg.	Neg.	
Nitrite	Neg.	Neg.	Neg.	
Leukocyte	Neg.	Neg.	Neg.	
Esterase				
WBC	None seen	None seen	< or $=$ 5/HPF	
RBC	None seen	None seen	< or =3/HPF	
Sequamous	None seen	None seen	< or =5/HPF	
Epithelial cells				
Bacteria	None seen	None seen	None seen/HPF	
Hyaline cast	None seen	None seen	None seen/HPF	

Table 9. Christine urine analyses performed on December 15, 2006and November 9, 2007

Section II. Christine's respiratory illness of December 2008 and treatments received during the 9 days prior to her death

Christine was coughing, feeling tired, and had low-grade fever on December 2, 2008. She consulted with her holistic health provider. She was treated with herbal medicine and other supplements during the period of December 2-15, 2008. However, her symptoms did not improve [1].

Christine consulted with her physician on December 18, 2008. A chest X-ray performed on December 18th and revealed that Christine had evidence of pneumonia. There were patchy interstitial infiltrates in both mid and lower lung fields.

Christine was treated with corticosteroids, three antibiotics and antiviral and antifungal agents for nine days. In addition, she received Meyer's cocktail, vitamin C, and calcium IV (Table 10). No blood and urine tests were performed to monitor for liver, kidney, heart, and lung toxicity of these medications [2, 3].

Christine died at 1630 on December 27, 2008 and Dr. David M. Posey performed the autopsy. Autopsy was performed in La Crescenta California. The gross autopsy examination was completed at 1530 on January 12, 2009 [4]. Dr. Posey's autopsy and pathology findings are described in Section III of this report.

	her death		
Date	Treatments given		
12/18/08	Antibiotics: Gentamicin 600 mg; Rocephin (ceftriaxone) 1 gram IV		
	twice daily.		
	Corticosteroids: Solu medrol (methylprednisolone) 125 mg IV.		
	Supplements: Meyer's Cocktail, vitamin C 10 g, calcium 15 mL, IV.		
12/19/08	Antibiotics: Gentamicin 600 mg twice daily; Rocephin (Ceftriaxone)		
	1 gram IV twice daily.		
	Supplements: Meyer's Cocktail, vitamin C 10 g, calcium 15 mL, IV.		
12/20/08	Antibiotics: Gentamicin 600 mg; Rocephin (ceftriaxone) 1 gram IV		
	twice daily.		
	Corticosteroids: Pulvicort 180 µg/dose		
	Supplements: Meyer's Cocktail, vitamin C 10 g, calcium 15 mL, IV.		
12/21/08	Antibiotics: Azithromycin (250 mg twice daily); Gentamicin 600 mg;		
	Rocephin (ceftriaxone) 1 gram IV twice a day.		
	Corticosteroids: methylprednisolone 8 mg; Pulvicort 180 µg/dose		
	Supplements: Meyer's Cocktail, vitamin C 10 g, calcium 15 mL, IV.		
12/22/08	Antibiotics: Azithromycin (250 mg twice daily); Gentamicin 600 mg;		
	Rocephin (ceftriaxone) 1 gram IV twice a day.		
	Antiviral: Acyclovir 800 mg twice daily		
	Corticosteroids: methylprednisolone 8 mg; Pulvicort 180 µg/dose		
	Supplements: Meyer's Cocktail, vitamin C 10 g, calcium 15 mL, IV.		
12/23/08	Antibiotics: Azithromycin (250 mg twice daily); Gentamicin 600 mg;		
	Rocephin (ceftriaxone) 1 gram IV twice a day.		
	Antiviral: Acyclovir 800 mg twice daily		
	Corticosteroids: methylprednisolone 8 mg; Pulvicort 180 µg/dose		
	Supplements: Meyer's Cocktail, vitamin C 10 g, calcium 15 mL, IV.		
12/24/08	Antibiotics: Azithromycin (250 mg twice daily); Gentamicin 600 mg;		
	Rocephin (ceftriaxone) 1 gram IV twice a day.		
	Antiviral: Acyclovir 800 mg twice daily		
	Corticosteroids: methylprednisolone 8 mg; Pulvicort 180 µg/dose		
	Supplements: Meyer's Cocktail, vitamin C 10 g, calcium 15 mL, IV.		
12/25/08	Antibiotics: Azithromycin (250 mg twice daily); Gentamicin 600 mg;		
	Rocephin (ceftriaxone) 1 gram IV twice a day.		
	Antiviral: Acyclovir 800 mg twice daily		
	Corticosteroids: methylprednisolone 8 mg; Pulvicort 180 µg/dose		
	Antifungal: Fluconazole 200 mg		
	Supplements: Meyer's Cocktail, vitamin C 10 g, calcium 15 mL, IV.		
12/26/08	Antibiotics: Azithromycin (250 mg twice daily); Gentamicin 600 mg;		
	Rocephin (ceftriaxone) 1 gram IV twice a day.		
	Antiviral: Acyclovir 800 mg twice daily		
	Corticosteroids: methylprednisolone 8 mg; Pulvicort 180 µg/dose		
	Antifungal: Fluconazole 200 mg		
	Supplements: Meyer's Cocktail, vitamin C 10 g, calcium 15 mL, IV.		

 Table 10. Medications and supplements given to Christine during the 9 days prior to her death

Section III. Autopsy and pathology findings in the case of Christine Maggiore

Christine died on December 27, 2008 and Dr. David Posey performed the autopsy. He stated that Christine was well-developed and well-nourished Caucasian woman who appeared younger than the listed age of 52 years. She measured 66 inches in length and weighed 145 pounds [4].

Christine's skin was unremarkable, except for a 2.5 and 3.5 inches area of excoriation on her left upper lateral buttock. No evidence of external injury was noted. The examination of her skeletal muscles and bones were unremarkable.

Examination of Christine's chest and abdominal cavities revealed that her organs were normally disposed with no adhesions in these cavities were noted. Her pericardial sac contained 100 mL of clear light brown serous fluid. In her left chest cavity, there were 200 mL of clear, serous, golden-brown fluid, but there was no abnormal fluid in the right chest cavity or in her abdominal cavity.

Dr. Posey's gross and microscopic examinations of Christine's organs revealed the abnormal changes described below in her kidneys, heart, lungs, trachea, liver, and thyroid glands. In addition, growth of Pneumocystis jiroveci (carinii) was observed on the H & E stained sections of lungs, liver, pancreas, spleen, kidneys, and bone marrow and confirmed on the Gomori methenamine silver (GMS) preparation. The gross and microscopic examinations of other organs were unremarkable (Table 11).

 A simple 1.5 cm cyst filled with clear yellow fluid was found in the cortex of Christine's left kidney. The weight of Christine's right and left kidneys was 110 and 169 g, respectively. The microscopic examination of the H & E stained sections of Christine's kidneys revealed the presence of changes consistent with acute tubular necrosis in both kidneys. There were also changes consistent with mild nephrosclerosis.

2) The gross examination of Christine's heart appeared normal and her heart weight was 329 g. The microscopic examination of the H & E stained sections of Christine's heart demonstrated mild interstitial edema, but otherwise her heart was unremarkable.

3) Christine's right and left lungs weighted 1319 and 1307 g, respectively. On sectioning, the firm, dark red beefy parenchyma demonstrated marked congestion and edema.The microscopic examination of H & E stained tissue sections of Christine's lungs demonstrate severe congestion and edema.

All sections from both lungs showed marked alveolar distention by frothy eosinophilic proteinaceous exudates. Diffuse alveolar damage was noted in both lungs. There was also proliferation of type 2 pneumocytes with modest infiltrates of acute and chronic inflammatory cells.

4) Microscopic examination of H & E section of Christine's trachea demonstrated autolytic changes with submucosal edema and mild vascular congestion. There was also minimal inflammatory infiltrates.

5) The examination of Christine's liver revealed the presence of benign focal nodular hyperplasia.

6) The examination of Christine's thyroid gland revealed the presence of microscopic benign follicular adenoma.

My review of Christine's medical records, autopsy report, and the pertinent medical literature indicate the following:

1) Christine suffered acute renal failure caused by the medications received during the 9 days prior to her death (Section IV).

2) Her acute kidney failure led to the development of left ventricular heart failure and severe pulmonary congestion and edema (Section V).

3) The likely causes of the benign focal nodular hyperplasia noted in Christine's liver and the microscopic benign follicular adenoma observed in her thyroid glands were also the medications received during the 9 days prior to her death and metabolic changes (Section VI).

4) The growth of Pneumocystis jiroveci (carinii) observed in Christine's lungs, liver, pancreas, spleen, kidneys, and bone marrow was caused by her treatment with corticosteroids received during the 9 days prior to her death as explained in Section VII.

Organs	Gross	Microscopic examination
	Examinations	(H & E stained section)
Brain	Unremarkable	Unremarkable
	Weighted 1358 g	
Pituitary gland	Unremarkable	Unremarkable
Parathyroid glands	Unremarkable	Unremarkable
Thymus	Normal for age	_*
Ovaries	Unremarkable	-
Fallopian tubes	Unremarkable	-
Uterus	Unremarkable	Unremarkable
Spleen	Unremarkable dark	Mildly congested
	red-purple	
	Weighted 189 g	
Lymph nodes	Normal size and	A section of lymph node
	consistency	was unremarkable.
Bone	Red and moist	Demonstrated normal
Marrow		trabeculae and appeared to
A		have normal cellularity.
Adrenal glands	Unremarkable	Unremarkable
Gallbladder	Unremarkable	-
Pancreas	Unremarkable	Unremarkable
GI tract	Unremarkable	Sections of esophagus,
		stomach, duodenum, small
		bowel, and colon were
		unremarkable.
Urinary bladder	Unremarkable	-

 Table 11. Christine's organs that showed no abnormalities

-*: Not examined

Section IV. The likely causes of Christine's acute bilateral renal failure

Dr. Posey examined Christine's kidney grossly and microscopically. The weight of her right and left kidneys was 110 and 169 g, respectively. The weight of Christine's right kidney is below the average normal weight of 150 g [5].

The microscopic examination of the H & E stained sections of Christine's kidneys revealed the presence of changes consistent with acute tubular necrosis in both kidneys. There were also changes consistent with mild nephrosclerosis. These acute injuries led to bilateral renal failure and oliguria.

Christine had suffered from pneumonia and was treated with antibacterial, antiviral, and antifungal medications and calcium on December 18-26, 2008 (Table 10). She died on December 27, 2008. The clinical and medical studies described below indicate that Christine's renal failure was caused by the medications received during the 9 days prior to her death.

1) Christine was treated with high therapeutic doses of gentamicin (600 mg/day) for 9 days prior to her death and gentamicin has known to cause tubular necrosis in individuals treated with similar doses (Section IV-A).

2) Christine was treated with Rocephin (ceftriaxone) at 1 g/day twice daily and calcium solution IV for several days prior to her death. The treatment of ceftriaxone with calcium is contraindicated. In June 2007, the US FDA advised that in patients of all ages, calcium-containing solutions should not be administered simultaneously or within 48 hours of the last ceftriaxone dose. The FDA received reports on neonatal and infant deaths associated with ceftriaxone-calcium precipitation in the lungs and kidneys [6, 7].

3) Christine was treated with high therapeutic doses of acyclovir (800 mg twice daily) for5 days prior to her death. Acyclovir has known to cause kidney damage in individualstreated with similar doses (Section IV-B).

4) Christine's autopsy weight was 145 pounds, which is 20.8% higher than her normal weight of 120 pounds measured during the 2 years prior to her death (Table 12). It indicates that she suffered from fluid retention due oliguria/anuria caused by renal failure. No blood and urine tests were performed during the 9 days prior to Christine's death to monitor for drug toxicity.

5) Blood and urine tests performed on December 15, 2006 and November 9, 2007 showed that Christine's kidneys were working fine. She was not suffering from electrolytes imbalance, urinary tract infection, or kidney problems (Section I-D).

Table 12. Christine's weight and height
measured during 2 years prior to
death and at autopsy

Date	Weight	Height
	(Pounds)	(Inches)
12/01/06	118	66
11/26/07	119	66
12/18/07	120	66
10/19/08	120	66
12/27/08*	145	66

Christine's autopsy weight was 145 pounds.

IV-A. Nephrotoxicity of Gentamicin

Gentamicin (GM) is an aminoglycoside used to treat gram-negative and Gram-positive bacterial infections. However, its clinical use is limited by its nephrotoxicity [8-21].

GM-induced nephrotoxicity was recorded by increased serum creatinine and blood urea nitrogen [18].

Christine was treated with GM at 600 mg per day for 9 days prior to her death in addition to other medications (ceftriaxone with calcium, acyclovir, and fluconazole) that are known to cause kidney problems. However, Christine's blood levels of creatinine, urea nitrogen (BUN), and electrolytes were not measured to check for kidney problems.

Posey's microscopic examination of the H & E stained sections of Christine's kidneys revealed the presence of changes consistent with acute tubular necrosis in both kidneys. Christine's autopsy weight of 145 pounds is 20.8% higher than her normal weight of 120 pounds, which indicates that Christine suffered from oliguria and fluid retention.

Plaut et al. 1979 evaluated the incidence of nephrotoxicity among 121 adults in intensive care units with presumed or proven bacterial infections and treated with gentamicin intravenously. Nephrotoxicity occurred with gentamicin during 44/121 (36.3%) treatment courses [22].

Buchholtz et al. conducted a prospective observational cohort study to quantify the nephrotoxic effect of gentamicin in patients with infective endocarditis treated with gentamicin. The primary bacteriological etiologies were as follows: Streptococcus species (37.1%), Staphylococcus aureus (18.2%), and Enterococcus species (16.1%).

A total of 287 (77%) of the patients received gentamicin treatment (median duration, 14 days); dosage was adjusted according to daily serum creatinine and trough serum gentamicin levels. Kidney function was determined by estimated endogenous creatinine clearance (EECC). Statistical correlation between gentamicin and EECC change was analyzed, and the association between mortality and nephrotoxicity was investigated.

In the gentamicin group, the mean EECC change was an 8.6% decrease, but in the nogentamicin group, the mean change was an increase of 2.3% (P = .05). The decrease in EECC was significantly correlated with the duration of gentamicin treatment: a 0.5% EECC decrease per day of gentamicin treatment (P = .002) [10].

In addition, Nakayama et al. conducted a prospective study in 6 patients who were given intravenous administration of GM (18-42 days in combination with a betalactam/carbapenem antibiotic or vancomycin) for the treatment of infective endocarditis. Systemic clearance of GM (CLGM) was reduced significantly (P < 0.05) by 10% from the early to late treatment phase, whereas urinary lipocalin-type prostaglandin D synthase (L-PGDS) excretion showed a significant (P < 0.05) increase (from 7.3 +/- 4.6 to 8.7 +/-5.0 mg/g creatinine, mean +/- SD) concomitantly. Urinary L-PGDS is used as biomarker for GM-induced renal impairment [23].

Furthermore, Mohammadi-Karakani et al. measured the levels of N-acetyl-beta-Dglucosaminidase (NAG), lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) and alkaline phosphatase (AP) in the urine of 32 children aged 2 months through 2 years, treated with gentamicin and amikacin for suspected infections. Fresh urine before and after drug infusion were obtained on the 1st, 3rd, and 5th days of antibiotic treatment. A statistically significant increase in urinary NAG, LDH, and AP on 5th day was found compared with before gentamicin administration (P < 0.001, P < 0.01, P < 0.05, respectively). The increase in the levels of N-acetyl-beta-D-glucosaminidase (NAG), lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) and alkaline phosphatase (AP) in urine suggests proximal tubular cell damage [12].

Nagai stated that most of the intravenously administered dose of gentamicin is excreted into the urine, whereas some of the aminoglycoside injected (about 10% of the dose) is selectively accumulated in the renal cortex, leading to renal injury. Aminoglycosides are taken up into the epithelial cells of the renal proximal tubules by an endocytic pathway. Acidic phospholipids, broadly distributed in the plasma membranes in various tissues, were considered to be the binding site of aminoglycosides [13].

Several lines of evidence indicate that free radicals are important mediators of gentamicin (GM) nephrotoxicity and GM increases lipid peroxidation [8, 9, 16, 17, 18, 24-26]. For example, Abdel-Raheem et al. evaluated the nephrotoxicy of gentamicin (GM) in experimental animals. They treated rats with GM (80 mg/kg/d, intraperitoneally) for 7 d and control rats injected with normal saline. Total protein levels were estimated in 24-h urine samples to assess kidney dysfunction.

The rats were sacrificed on the seventh day and kidneys were collected for histopathological studies. Blood urea nitrogen (BUN) and creatinine levels were measured in the blood. Moreover, glutathione (GSH), lipid peroxide (TBARS) levels, superoxide dismutase (SOD) and catalase (CAT) activities were determined in renal tissues.

GM-treated rats showed early kidney dysfunction as urinary total protein, blood urea nitrogen (BUN) and serum creatinine levels were significantly increased. The significant decrease in glutathione (GSH) levels, superoxide dismutase (SOD) and catalase (CAT) activities and increase in lipid peroxide (TBARS) levels, indicated that GM-induced nephrotoxicity was mediated through oxidative stress reactions. Histopathological examination of GM-treated rats revealed degenerative changes in glomeruli and tubules [8].

Lenz et al. also administered gentamicin to rats daily, for 7 days, at 60 mg kg-1 day-1, subcutaneously, twice daily. Conventional clinical chemistry urinalysis showed a significant increase in N-acetyl-beta-D-glucosaminidase (NAG) activity from day 3. At

necropsy on day 9, clear histological damage to the kidney was noted with all animals showing a generally severe nephropathy primarily focused on the proximal convoluted tubules [27].

Furthermore, Stojiljkovi et al. treated rats with gentamicin (GM) daily at a dose level of 100 mg/kg for 8 days. The control rats received 1 ml/day saline intraperitoneally. Histological examinations were done using hematoxylin and eosin, periodic acid Schiff and methenamine silver staining methods. Biochemical analyses were used to determine concentrations of blood urea, serum creatinine, sodium and potassium.

In GM-group rats glomerular basement membrane was diffusely and unequally thickened with polymorphonuclear neutrophils infiltration, while coagulation-type necrosis and vacuolization of cytoplasm of proximal tubules epithelial cells were observed. Blood urea and serum creatinine concentration in GM-group were significantly elevated in comparison with control-group (p<0,05) [19].

IV-B. Nephrotoxicity of acyclovir

Christine was treated with acyclovir at a dose level of 800 mg twice per day (39.4 mg/kg per day) for 5 days prior to her death. Acyclovir nephrotoxicity, renal failure, oliguria, anuria, and neurological problems have been described in individuals who were treated with therapeutic doses of acyclovir [28-40]. However, Christine was not monitored for nephrotoxicity during the course of her treatment with acyclovir and other medications that are known to cause kidney problems.

For example, Pacheco et al. evaluated the incidence and outcome of acute renal failure (ARF) in 41 individuals (over 13 years of age) received IV acyclovir for 5 or more days.

When serum creatinine levels, previously in the normal range, increased above 2 mg/dL, the case was considered an ARF. ARF developed in 8 out of 41 individuals (19.5%).

In the ARF cases, after beginning of treatment, the average time for increase of the serum creatinine levels was 4.2 days. Creatinine levels reached their peak in a mean time of 7.1 days (ranging from 3 to 14 days). Recovery of the renal function, evaluated by decrease of the creatinine level, varied from 1 to 7 days (mean of 3.6 days)[37].

In addition, Sawyer et al. evaluated four individuals who experienced five episodes of acute renal insufficiency associated with high-dose (500 mg/m2) intravenous acyclovir administered intravenously as one-hour infusions. Examination of the urinary sediment of three individuals by polarizing microscopy showed birefringent needle-shaped crystals within leukocytes. In the most severely affected individual, a serum creatinine concentration of 8.6 mg/dL developed [39].

Furthermore, Catalano and Conforto described two cases of individuals with normal serum creatinine who developed acute renal failure (ARF) and neurotoxicity after ingesting Valaciclovir (VAL) at the conventional therapeutic dose. VAL is the L-valyl ester of acyclovir.

The first individual was a 77-year-old female admitted to the intensive care unit because of anuria associated with coma and respiratory insufficiency. Her baseline serum creatinine (Scr) was 0.9 mg/dL and increased to 7 mg/dL following four days of treatment with VAL (1 g twice per day). Her urinary output was <100 mL/24 h.

This individual was ventilated and hemodialysis (HD) was started. After 6 days her urinary output increased and dialysis was discontinued. Two weeks after admission, Scr was 1.5 mg/dL, ventilation was discontinued and her consciousness level was normal.

The second individual was a 73-year-old male who developed oliguria and stupor after 4 days of receiving VAL (1 g twice daily). His baseline Scr was 0.7 mg/dL and increased to 5.5 mg/dL. His serum potassium was 6 mEq/L and he was unconscious. After drug withdrawal, the diuresis increased and his consciousness level returned to normal. His Scr reduced to 0.9 mg/dL after 7 days of stopping VAL [29].

Becker et al. also presented a case of an individual who rapidly developed progressive acute renal failure with concomitant mental status changes in the setting of treatment with high-dose parenteral acyclovir. Acyclovir therapy was discontinued and an open renal biopsy was obtained to further evaluate the patient's diminishing renal function. Pathologic examination of the biopsy specimen revealed loss of proximal tubule brush border and dilated proximal and distal tubules with flattening of lining cells and focal nuclear loss. Over the next 4 days, the individual's renal and neurologic levels recovered to their prehospitalization statuses [28].

In addition, De Deyne et al. reported a case of a previously healthy 42 years old man treated by intravenous aciclovir 1g per 8 hours who developed an acute renal failure and an acute confusional state at the end of the treatment. Renal function and neurologic status improved rapidly with increased hydration and stopping the antiviral therapy [31].

Furthermore, Vachvanichsanong et al. reported a case of a 9-year-old boy developed acute renal failure following intravenous acyclovir (30 mg/kg per day) administered for 6 days to treat herpetic encephalitis. Acyclovir was discontinued and conservative treatment and hydration were carried out. The kidney function returned to normal within 1 week [40].

Section V. The likely causes of Christine's acute left ventricular heart failure and severe pulmonary edema

Dr. Posey stated that Christine's pericardial sac and left chest cavity contained 100 mL and 200 mL of clear light brown serious fluid, respectively. She also had severe pulmonary edema. The weights of her right and left lung were 1319 and 1307 g, respectively.

A chest X-ray performed on December 18, 2008 did not show that Christine had abnormal fluid in her pericardial sac and left chest cavity or pulmonary edema. Christine developed acute renal failure as a result of receiving medications and calcium on December 18-26, 2008 (Section IV). It led to the development of acute left ventricular heart failure and pulmonary edema as described below.

V- A. Signs and causes of Christine's acute left ventricular heart failure

Christine's pericardial sac and left chest cavity contained 100 mL and 200 mL of clear light brown serious fluid, respectively. Normally, the pericardial sac contains up to 30 ml of clear fluid. In left-sided heart failure, transudate accumulates within the pleural spaces frequently, particularly, on the left side, producing a gross pleural effusion [5]. No abnormal fluid was found in Christine's right chest cavity and abdominal cavity.

Posey examined Christine's heart grossly and it appeared normal. Her heart weighted 329 g. In the female, the average weight of the heart is 250 to 300 g [5]. His microscopic examination of the H & E stained sections of Christine's heart demonstrated mild interstitial edema, but otherwise it was unremarkable.

There was no evidence of recent or remote myocardial infarct or damage observed in Christine's heart and the sinoaterial node was unremarkable. A blood test performed at 2 years prior to Christine's death showed that she had a very low risk for cardiovascular disease (Section I-C).

A chest X-ray performed on December 18, 2008, prior to Christine's treatment with medications and calcium did not show that she had pulmonary edema and abnormal fluid in her pericardial sac and left chest cavity. Christine developed acute renal failure as a result of the medications and calcium received on December 18-26, 2008 (Section IV). It led to development of hypocalcaemia, metabolic problems, and acute left ventricular heart failure.

The microscopic examination of the H & E stained sections of Christine's kidneys revealed the presence of changes consistent with acute tubular necrosis in both kidneys. Acute tubular necrosis can produce a variety of clinical consequences affecting the entire body, including hyperkalemia, acidosis, hypocalcemia, and anemia, as well as various cardiovascular, neurologic, and gastrointestinal problems [41, 42].

The ionized calcium concentration in blood is maintained within narrow limits by a complex hormonal system that includes parathyroid hormone (PTH) and vitamin D. The kidney plays a pivotal role in the physiologic action of PTH, as this peptide hormone increases tubular calcium reabsorption, decreases tubular phosphate re-absorption, and stimulates the renal 25-hydroxy-1-hydroxylase to convert 25-hydroxyvitamin D to 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D, the hormonal form of the vitamin that stimulates intestinal calcium absorption. Inherited and acquired disorders of tubular function and acute and chronic renal failure may disturb normal renal handling of calcium and phosphorus and the hydroxylation of 25-hydroxyvitamin D [43].

Left ventricular heart failure has been reported in individuals suffering from severe hypocalcaemia and their heart condition improved dramatically after receiving treatment for hypocalcaemia [44-57].

For example, Kazmi and Wall evaluated a case of a 71-year-old man presented with acute pulmonary edema related to new onset of severe left ventricular dysfunction (ejection fraction, 30%). His symptoms did not improve after emergency therapy with diuretics and dobutamine. He was noted to be severely hypocalcemic (5.5 mg/dL) and subsequently showed dramatic improvement in symptoms and ejection fraction (58%) with correction of hypocalcemia with intravenous calcium and calcitriol replacement [48].

In addition, Schär et al. reported the case of a 50-year-old female in whom the connection between hypocalcemia and heart failure was not made until a second hospital admission for left ventricular failure. Under appropriate calcium supplementation the symptoms were relieved within 2 days and the woman remained well thereafter [57].

Mathieu et al. 2005 also reported a case of a young individual with acute left ventricular failure due to severe hypocalcaemia secondary to the intestinal malabsorption of calcium due to inflammatory bowel disease. The hemodynamic deterioration occurred very rapidly in this case. A total reversal of the individual's heart condition was accomplished within one week following correction of the hypocalcaemia [53].

Furthermore, Avsar et al. described a case of 40-year-old woman who had severe heart failure due to hypocalcemia. Echocardiography showed a large left ventricle with very low ejection fraction of 25% and moderate mitral regurgitation. After supplementation of calcium and vitamin D, her clinical situation and hemodynamics improved rapidly. At 15 months, myocardial impairment resolved fully [45].

Arı et al. also described a case of 27-year-old man who developed severe heart failure as a result of severe hypocalcemia. Echocardiography showed left ventricular dilatation, global hypokinesia (ejection fraction 25%), and mitral and tricuspid regurgitation of grades 3 and 2, respectively. After calcium and vitamin D supplementation, his symptoms showed rapid improvement. At nine months, myocardial dysfunction improved fully [44].

In addition, Mönig et al. evaluated a case of a 25-year-old man hospitalized because of dyspnea and retrosternal pain. There were clinical and radiological signs of severe left ventricular failure, which within a few hours necessitated artificial ventilation. His severe left ventricular failure did not respond adequately to the usual therapeutic measures including artificial ventilation and catecholamines.

On admission, his serum calcium concentration was 1.5 mmol/L. A cumulative dose of about 50 mmol calcium was administered intravenously over 10 days. Marked improvement in myocardial function became apparent at a calcium concentration of about 1.8 mmol/L. Lasting correction of the hypocalcaemia was achieved with 0.5 g calcium three times daily by mouth and 0.5 mg/day dihydrotachysterol [54].

Furthermore, Charniot et al. reported a case of 58-year-old woman admitted to the hospital because of cardiac failure. Her ECG showed sinus tachycardia with a long QT interval (560 mm) and a dilated hypokinetic cardiomyopathy with a left ventricular ejection fraction of 20%. The aetiological investigation showed severe hypocalcaemia (0.66 mmol/L) and treatment led to correction of her cardiac disease within weeks [47].

Massing et al. also reported a case of 28-year-old woman with acute left ventricular failure associated with severe hypocalcaemia (1.7 mmol/l). The echocardiographic appearances were those of dilated and globally hypokinetic cardiomyopathy with a

severely depressed left ventricular ejection fraction (23%). Hemodynamic improvement was only obtained by the association of calcium supplements and vitamin D derivatives to conventional treatment [52].

V- B. Signs and causes of Christine's acute pulmonary edema

Christine suffered from severe pulmonary edema. Her total lung weight was 2626 g, which is 750% of the average normal lung weight. The average normal weight of human lung is 300 to 400 g [5]. Posey's microscopic examination of the H & E stained tissue sections of Christine's lungs demonstrate severe congestion and edema. All sections from both lungs showed marked alveolar distention by frothy eosinophilic proteinaceous exudates.

A chest X-ray performed on December 18, 2008, which is 9 days prior to Christine's death, did not show that she had severe pulmonary edema. She had patchy interstitial infiltrate in both mid and lower lung fields. Her pulmonary vascularity was within normal limits and her mediastinum was midline and normal in contour.

Christine's pulmonary edema resulted as a consequence of her left-sided heart failure. The distant effects of left-sided failure are manifested most prominently in the lungs. In left-sided heart failure, transudate also accumulates within the pleural spaces, particularly on the left side [5]. Christine had 200 mL of pleural fluid in the left side.

Pulmonary edema has been reported in individuals who are suffering from heart failure [48, 58-73]. In heart failure, there is an increase in pulmonary venous and capillary pressure and therefore in the forces moving fluid into the interstitium of the lung. Simultaneously the interendothelia junction stretch is are widened, allowing the increased movement of both fluid and macromolecules into the interstitium.

When critical elevations in interstitial pressure are reached or increased pressure is prolonged that the tight junctions between alveolar lining epithelial cells break and alveolar edema results [5]. Posey's microscopic examination of section of Christine's lung stained with PSA showed evidence of early onset of diffuse alveolar damage characterized by widening and edema of the alveolar septae.

Section VI. The likely causes of the benign lesions observed in Christine's thyroid gland and liver

Dr. Posey examined Christine's thyroid glands and liver grossly and microscopically. Benign lesions were the only abnormality observed. These were a benign microscopic follicular adenoma in the thyroid glands and a benign focal nodular hyperplasia (8 x 5.5 x 3.5 cm) in the liver. The clinical data, studies, and observations described below indicate that medications given to Christine on December 18-26, 2008 caused her thyroid and liver lesions.

VI-A. Causes of Christine's benign microscopic thyroid adenoma

The following clinical data, studies, and observations indicate that medications given to Christine on December 18-26, 2008 and changes induced in the liver are the likely causes for Christine's thyroid problem:

1) Blood tests performed at 13.5 and 24.5 months prior to Christine's death showed that her serum TSH, T3, and T4 levels were within the normal range and she did not have thyroid problems. In addition, her blood tested negative for autoimmune disease (Section I-B).

2) Dr. Posey examined Christine's pituitary glands grossly and microscopically and it appeared normal. It indicates that she did not have pituitary problem leading to thyroid problem.

Christine's weight on December 18, 2007 and October 19, 2008 was 120 pounds.
 People suffering from hypothyroidism usually gain weight and from hyperactive thyroid lose weight.

4) It has been reported that medications can interfere with the functions of the thyroid glands [74-76]. For example, large doses of corticosteroids produce reductions in total T3 levels [74]. Christine was treated with high therapeutic dose of corticosteroids during the 9 days prior to her death (Table 10).

In addition, liver is involved in the metabolism of a large number of circulating hormones and liver diseases are often associated with hormonal disorders [77]. It is possible that the focal hyperplasia observed in Christine's liver affected the metabolism of the thyroid hormones and led to thyroid problem.

VI-B. Causes of Christine's benign focal nodular hyperplasia

The following clinical data, studies, and observations indicate that medications given to Christine on December 18-26, 2008 caused her benign focal lesion in the liver:

1) Blood tests performed at 13.5 and 24.5 months prior to Christine's death showed that her liver functions test results were within the normal range and she did not suffer from liver problems (Section I-D).

2) Christine was treated with high therapeutic doses of antibiotics, antiviral, and antifungal drugs during the 9 days prior to her death (Table 10). Focal nodular hyperplasia (FNH) in liver has been reported following ingestion of various medications and chemical agents. Its development may be related to the vascular damage and ischemia induced by chemical agents [78-82].

For example, Bazlul Karim et al. reported case of a young girl who developed FNH in liver following ingestion of anti-tuberculosis drugs for the treatment of her abdominal tuberculosis [78]. In addition, Joyner et al. reported 3 cases of children who developed FNH after undergoing anti-neoplastic therapy for non-hepatic primary tumors [79].

38

Section VII. The likely causes of Pneumocystis jiroveci growth observed in Christine's organs at the time of autopsy

Dr. Posey examined Christine's lymphoid organs and bone marrow grossly and microscopically and appeared normal (Table 13). However, his microscopic examination of the H & E stained sections of Christine's organs revealed the presence of Pneumocyte jiroveci in sections of the lung, liver, pancreas, kidneys, and bone marrow (Table 14). The presence of P. jiroveci in Christine's lungs and other organs was not associated with any pathological lesion as described in Table 14.

P. jiroveci is found in the respiratory system of healthy individuals and treatment with therapeutic doses of corticosteroids for a significant time promote it's growth. The following clinical observations and studies indicate that the growth of P. jiroveci in Christine's tissues resulted from her treatment with corticosteroids during the 9 days prior to hear death (Table 10).

1) Blood analyses performed during the 2 years prior to Christine's death revealed that a) her hematology values were within the normal range and she did not suffer from anemia or hematological abnormalities (Table 1); b) Christine's blood white blood cells and differential counts were within the normal range and she did not suffer from infections, leukocytopenia, or lymphocytopenia (Table 2).

2) Posey's gross and microscopic evaluation of Christine's thymus, spleen, lymph nodes, and bone marrow revealed that these organs were normal (Table 13), which indicates that Christine was not suffering from immune deficiency problems. P. jiroveci is a fungus found in the respiratory system of healthy individuals and causes interstitial pneumonia only in people suffering from severe immune deficiency.

3) It has been widely reported that the treatment of individuals with high therapeutic doses of corticosteroids for a significant time lead to the growth of P. jiroveci in the lungs [5, 83-91]. Christine was treated with significant doses of corticosteroids during the 9 days prior to her death (Table 10), which promoted the growth of P. jiroveci in her lungs.

4) P. jiroveci has been known to cause interstitial pneumonia in individuals suffering from severe immunosuppression [5, 84, 90, 92]. Christine did not have interstitial pneumonia and the edema observed in her lungs resulted from her heart and renal failure induced by medications.

5) P. jiroveci was observed in Christine's lungs and 5 other organs without causing any reactions (Table 14). It may indicate that the growth of P. jiroveci occurred after death. Christine died on December 27, 2008 and her autopsy was completed on January 12, 2009.

Table 13. Posey's gross and microscopic descriptions of Christine's lymphoid organs
and bone marrow

Organs	Gross	Microscopic
		(H & E stained section)
Thymus	Normal for age	
Spleen	 Unremarkable dark red-purple weighted 189 g 	Mildly congested
Lymph nodes	Normal size and consistency	• A section of lymph node was unremarkable.
Bone Marrow*	• Red and moist	• Demonstrated normal trabeculae and appeared to have normal cellularity.

Organs	Locations of Pneumocyte jiroveci	
Lung	• Large number of small uniformly round to oval fungal organisms, P. Jroveci were seen in the frothy exudates, separately within the alveoli, within the lung parenchyma, and in occasional vascular spaces.	
	• These organisms were identified on Gomori methenamine silver (GMS) preparation.	
	• The PAS preparation outlined the P. jiroveci organisms and showed no evidence of hyaline membrane deposition.	
	• No evidence of either herpes viral infection or infection by cytomegalovirus was observed.	
Liver	• The uninvolved liver was unremarkable, except for mild sinusoidal congestion and occasional P. jiroveci were seen on the H & E preparation and confirmed on the GMS stain.	
Pancreas	 The pancreas was autolyzed, but P. jiroveci were seen on the GMS preparation. 	
Spleen	Occasional P. jiroveci noted in the spleen and confirmed on the GMS preparation.	
Kidneys	 Dull gray amorphous P. jiroveci was noted in both the glomeruli and tubules, and their presence was confirmed with the GMS preparation. PAS discloses no abnormal deposits within the glomeruli. 	
Bone marrow	• Occasional P. jiroveci were seen in bone marrow and confirmed on the GMS preparation.	

Section VIII. Conclusions

Christine Maggiore was diagnosed with pneumonia on December 18, 2008 and was treated with antibiotics (Gentamicin, Rocephin, Azithromycin), Acyclovir, Fluconazole and corticosteroids. She also received Meyer's cocktail, vitamin C, and calcium IV. She died on December 27,2008. The clinical data and observations and medical studies described in this report indicate the following:

1) Christine developed acute renal failure as a result of the medications received during the 9 days prior to her death as described below:

a) Christine was treated with high therapeutic doses of gentamicin (600 mg/day) for 9 days prior to her death and gentamicin is known to cause tubular necrosis in individuals treated with similar doses.

b) She was treated with Rocephin (ceftriaxone) at 1 g/day twice daily and calcium solution IV for several days prior to her death. The treatment of ceftriaxone with calcium is contraindicated. In June 2007, the US FDA advised that in patients of all ages, calcium-containing solutions should not be administered simultaneously or within 48 hours of the last ceftriaxone dose. The FDA received reports on neonatal and infant deaths associated with ceftriaxone-calcium precipitation in the lungs and kidneys.

c) Christine was treated with high therapeutic doses of acyclovir (800 mg twice daily) for5 days prior to her death and acyclovir has known to cause kidney damage in individualstreated with similar doses.

Christine's autopsy weight was 145 pounds, which is 20.8% higher than her normal weight of 120 pounds measured during the 2 years prior to her death. It indicates that she suffered from fluid retention due oliguria/anuria caused by renal failure. No blood and

urine tests were performed during the 9 days prior to Christine's death to monitor for drugs toxicity.

Blood and urine tests performed on December 15, 2006 and November 9, 2007 showed that Christine's kidneys were working fine. She was not suffering from electrolytes imbalance, urinary tract infection, or kidney problems.

2) Christine's acute renal failure led to development of acute left ventricular heart failure. Acute tubular necrosis usually produce a variety of clinical consequences affecting the entire body, including hyperkalemia, acidosis, hypocalcemia, and anemia, as well as various cardiovascular, neurologic, gastrointestinal problems, and death.

Christine's pericardial sac and left chest cavity contained 100 mL and 200 mL of clear light brown serious fluid, respectively. Normally, the pericardial sac contains up to 30 ml of clear fluid. In left-sided heart failure, transudate accumulates within the pleural spaces frequently, particularly, on the left side, producing a gross pleural effusion. A chest X-ray performed on December 18, 2008, prior to Christine's treatment with medications and calcium did not show that she abnormal fluid in her pericardial sac and left chest cavity. In addition, a blood test performed at 2 years prior to Christine's death showed that she had a very low risk for cardiovascular disease.

3) Christine suffered from severe pulmonary edema due to her left ventricular heart failure. Her total lung weight was 2626 g, which is 750% of the average normal lung weight. The average normal weight of human lung is 300 to 400 g. A chest X-ray performed on December 18, 2008, prior to Christine's treatment with medications and calcium did not show that she had pulmonary edema and abnormal fluid in her pericardial sac and left chest cavity.

43

In heart failure, there is an increase in pulmonary venous and capillary pressure and therefore in the forces moving fluid into the interstitium of the lung. Simultaneously the interendothelia junction stretch, are widened, and allow the increased movement of both fluid and macromolecules into the interstitium. When critical elevations in interstitial pressure are reached or increased pressure is prolonged that the tight junctions between alveolar lining epithelial cells break, alveolar edema results.

4) The growth of P. jiroveci observed in Christine's lungs and other tissues resulted from her treatment with corticosteroids during the 9 days prior to hear death as indicated by the following clinical observations: a) Dr. Posey examined Christine's lymphoid organs and bone marrow grossly and microscopically and appeared normal. b) The presence of P. jiroveci in Christine's lungs and other organs was not associated with any pathological lesion. P. jiroveci is known to cause interstitial pneumonia in individuals suffering from severe immunosuppression. Christine did not have interstitial pneumonia and the edema observed in her lungs resulted from her heart and renal failure induced by medications. c) P. jiroveci is found in the respiratory system of healthy individuals and treatment with therapeutic doses of corticosteroids for a significant time promote its growth. d) Blood analyses performed during the 2 years prior to Christine's death revealed that her hematology values and white blood cells and differential counts were within the normal range.

5) Medications given to Christine on December 18-26, 2008 are the likely causes for the benign lesions observed in her thyroid gland and liver.

6) Christine did not suffer from any AIDS indicator illness during the 2 years prior to her death and at the time of her death. It has been reported that Christine's serum was tested positive for HIV with subsequent testing indeterminate in the 1990s. The clinical findings in Christine clearly challenge the clinical and the scientific validity of her HIV test.

44

References

- [1] Christine's medical records for the period: 12/1/2006-12/15/2008.
- [2] Christine's medical records for the period: 12/18-23/2008.
- [3] Christine's prescription records (12/1/2007-12/25/2008). Garfield CVS, L.L.C.
- [4] Autopsy report in the case of Christine Joy Maggiore # GP-802-09. Glenoaks Pathology Medical Group, INC. January 12, 2009.
- [5] Pathologic Basis of Disease. Edited by Robbins, SL., Cotran, RS, and Kumar V. Third Edition. 1984. W.B. Saunders Company. Philadelphia, USA.
- [6] Monte SV, Prescott WA, Johnson KK, Kuhman L, Paladino JA. Safety of ceftriaxone sodium at extremes of age. Expert Opin Drug Saf. 2008 Sep;7(5):515-23.
- [7] Bradley JS, Wassel RT, Lee L, Nambiar S. Intravenous ceftriaxone and calcium in the neonate: assessing the risk for cardiopulmonary adverse events. Pediatrics. 2009 Apr;123(4):e609-13. Epub 2009 Mar 16.
- [8] Abdel-Raheem IT, Abdel-Ghany AA, Mohamed GA. Protective effect of quercetin against gentamicin-induced nephrotoxicity in rats. Biol Pharm Bull. 2009 Jan;32(1):61-7.
- [9] Ali BH, Al-Salam S, Al-Husseini I, Nemmar A. Comparative protective effect of Nacetyl cysteine and tetramethylpyrazine in rats with gentamicin nephrotoxicity. J Appl Toxicol. 2008 Dec 30.
- [10] Buchholtz K, Larsen CT, Hassager C, Bruun NE. Severity of gentamicin's nephrotoxic effect on patients with infective endocarditis: a prospective observational cohort study of 373 patients. Clin Infect Dis. 2009 Jan 1;48(1):65-71.
- [11] Juan SH, Chen CH, Hsu YH, Hou CC, Chen TH, Lin H, Chu YL, Sue YM. Tetramethylpyrazine protects rat renal tubular cell apoptosis induced by gentamicin. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2007 Mar;22(3):732-9. Epub 2006 Nov 28.
- [12] Mohammadi-Karakani A, Asgharzadeh-Haghighi S, Ghazi-Khansari M, Seyed-Ebrahimi A, Ghasemi A, Jabari E. Enzymuria determination in children treated with aminoglycosides drugs. Hum Exp Toxicol. 2008 Dec;27(12):879-82.
- [13] Nagai J. Molecular mechanisms underlying renal accumulation of aminoglycoside antibiotics and mechanism-based approach for developing nonnephrotoxic aminoglycoside therapy. Yakugaku Zasshi. 2006 May;126(5):327-35.

[14] Nakas-I indi E, Avdagi N, Mijanovi M, Prasovi S, Zaciragi A, Hadzovi A,

Tahirovi G. Nitric oxide in gentamicin-induced acute tubular necrosis in rats. Bosn J Basic Med Sci. 2005 May;5(2):70-4.

- [15] Obatomi DK, Plummer DT. Renal damage caused by gentamicin: a study of the effect in vitro using isolated rat proximal tubular fragments. Toxicol Lett. 1995 Jan;75(1-3):75-83.
- [16] Parlakpinar H, Tasdemir S, Polat A, Bay-Karabulut A, Vardi N, Ucar M, Acet A. Protective role of caffeic acid phenethyl ester (cape) on gentamicin-induced acute renal toxicity in rats. Toxicology. 2005 Feb 14;207(2):169-77.
- [17] Parlakpinar H, Tasdemir S, Polat A, Bay-Karabulut A, Vardi N, Ucar M, Yanilmaz M, Kavakli A, Acet A. Protective effect of chelerythrine on gentamicin-induced nephrotoxicity. Cell Biochem Funct. 2006 Jan-Feb;24(1):41-8.
- [18] Priyamvada S, Priyadarshini M, Arivarasu NA, Farooq N, Khan S, Khan SA, Khan MW, Yusufi AN. Studies on the protective effect of dietary fish oil on gentamicininduced nephrotoxicity and oxidative damage in rat kidney. Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids. 2008 Jun;78(6):369-81. Epub 2008 Jun 16.
- [19] Stojiljkovi N, Veljkovi S, Mihailovi D, Stoiljkovi M, Radovanovi D, Randelovi P. The effect of calcium channel blocker verapamil on gentamicin nephrotoxicity in rats. Bosn J Basic Med Sci. 2008 May;8(2):170-6.
- [20] Stojiljkovic N, Veljkovic S, Mihailovic D, Stoiljkovic M, Radenkovic M, Rankovic G, Randjelovic P. Protective effects of pentoxifylline treatment on gentamicin-induced nephrotoxicity in rats. Ren Fail. 2009;31(1):54-61.
- [21] Sue YM, Cheng CF, Chang CC, Chou Y, Chen CH, Juan SH. Antioxidation and anti-inflammation by haem oxygenase-1 contribute to protection by tetramethylpyrazine against gentamicin-induced apoptosis in murine renal tubular cells. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2009 Mar;24(3):769-77. Epub 2008 Oct 8.
- [22] Plaut ME, Schentag JJ, Jusko WJ. Aminoglycoside nephrotoxicity: comparative assessment in critically ill patients. J Med. 1979;10(4):257-66.
- [23] Nakayama H, Echizen H, Gomi T, Shibuya Y, Nakamura Y, Nakano K, Arashi H, Itai T, Ohnishi S, Tanaka M, Orii T. Urinary lipocalin-type prostaglandin D synthase: a potential marker for early gentamicin-induced renal damage? Ther Drug Monit. 2009 Feb;31(1):126-30.
- [24] Ali BH. The effect of Nigella sativa oil on gentamicin nephrotoxicity in rats. Am J Chin Med. 2004;32(1):49-55.

- [25] Karadeniz A, Yildirim A, Simsek N, Kalkan Y, Celebi F. Spirulina platensis protects against gentamicin-induced nephrotoxicity in rats. Phytother Res. 2008 Nov;22(11):1506-10.
- [26] Ozbek E, Turkoz Y, Sahna E, Ozugurlu F, Mizrak B, Ozbek M. Melatonin administration prevents the nephrotoxicity induced by gentamicin. BJU Int. 2000 Apr;85(6):742-6.
- [27] Lenz EM, Bright J, Knight R, Westwood FR, Davies D, Major H, Wilson ID. Metabonomics with 1H-NMR spectroscopy and liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry applied to the investigation of metabolic changes caused by gentamicin-induced nephrotoxicity in the rat. Biomarkers. 2005 Mar-Jun;10(2-3):173-87.
- [28] Becker BN, Fall P, Hall C, Milam D, Leonard J, Glick A, Schulman G. Rapidly progressive acute renal failure due to acyclovir: case report and review
- [29] Catalano C, Conforto L. Valaciclovir-related neuro- and nephro-toxicity in two geriatric patients. G Ital Nefrol. 2005 Jan-Feb;22 Suppl 31:S132-4. of the literature. Am J Kidney Dis. 1993 Oct;22(4):611-5.
- [30] Da Conceiçao M, Genco G, Favier JC, Verrot D, Pitti R. Cerebral and renal toxicity of acyclovir in a patient treated for meningoencephalitis. Ann Fr Anesth Reanim. 1999 Nov;18(9):996-9.
- [31] De Deyne S, De la Gastine B, Gras G, Dargère S, Verdon R, Coquerel A. Acute renal failure with acyclovir in a 42-year-old patient without previous renal dysfunction. Rev Med Interne. 2006 Nov;27(11):892-4. Epub 2006 Jun 27.
- [32] Fischer A, Fellay G, Regamey C. Renal and neurological toxicity of acyclovir. Apropos of a case. Schweiz Med Wochenschr. 1990 Aug 18;120(33):1200-3.
- [33] Fogazzi GB. Crystalluria: a neglected aspect of urinary sediment analysis. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 1996 Feb;11(2):379-87.
- [34] Johnson GL, Limon L, Trikha G, Wall H. Acute renal failure and neurotoxicity following oral acyclovir. Ann Pharmacother. 1994 Apr;28(4):460-3.
- [35] Izzedine H, Launay-Vacher V, Deray G. Antiviral drug-induced nephrotoxicity. Am J Kidney Dis. 2005 May;45(5):804-17.
- [36] Liu DT, Lee VY, Lam PT, Lam DS. Acyclovir-induced nephrotoxicity in a patient with acute retinal necrosis. Hong Kong Med J. 2007 Apr;13(2):155-6.
- [37] Pacheco LR, Tavares HM, Moysés Neto M, Dantas M, Rocha LS, Ribeiro KM, Figueiredo JF. Acute renal failure related to intravenous acyclovir

Rev Assoc Med Bras. 2005 Sep-Oct;51(5):275-8. Epub 2005 Oct 31.

- [38] Perazella MA. Drug-induced renal failure: update on new medications and unique mechanisms of nephrotoxicity. Am J Med Sci. 2003 Jun;325(6):349-62.
- [39] Sawyer MH, Webb DE, Balow JE, Straus SE. Acyclovir-induced renal failure. Clinical course and histology. Am J Med. 1988 Jun;84(6):1067-71.
- [40] Vachvanichsanong P, Patamasucon P, Malagon M, Moore ES. Acute renal failure in a child associated with acyclovir. Pediatr Nephrol. 1995 Jun;9(3):346-7.
- [41] Harter HR, Martin KJ. Acute renal failure. 1. Classification, evaluation, and clinical consequences. Postgrad Med. 1982 Dec;72(6):175-81.
- [42] Fauci AS, Braunwald E, Isslbacher KJ, Wilson, JD, Martin JB, Kasper DL, Hauser SL, and Longo DL. Harrison's Principles of Internal Medicine. McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc. New York USA, ed. 14, 1998.
- [43] Favus MJ. Factors affecting calcium metabolism in disorders of the kidney. Ann Clin Lab Sci. 1981 Jul-Aug;11(4):327-32.
- [44] Ari H, Ari S, Koca V, Bozat T. A rare cause of reversible dilated cardiomyopathy: hypocalcemia. Turk Kardiyol Dern Ars. 2009;37(4):266-268.
- [45] Avsar A, Dogan A, Tavli T. A rare cause of reversible dilated cardiomyopathy: hypocalcemia. Echocardiography. 2004 Oct;21(7):609-12.
- [46] Bolk J, Ruiter JH, van Geelen JA. Hypocalcemia as a cause of reversible heart failure. Ned Tijdschr Geneeskd. 2000 May 6;144(19):900-3.
- [47] Charniot JC, Alexeeva A, Laurent S, Zerhouni K, Barthélemy B, Cohen R, Krivitzky A, Artigou JY. Reversible hypokinetic cardiomyopathy revealing severe Hypocalcemia. Arch Mal Coeur Vaiss. 2001 Jul;94(7):747-50.
- [48] Kazmi AS, Wall BM. Reversible congestive heart failure related to profound hypocalcemia secondary to hypoparathyroidism. Am J Med Sci. 2007 Apr;333(4):226-9.
- [49] Koch A, Hofbeck M, Dörr HG, Singer H. Hypocalcemia-induced heart failure as the initial symptom of hypoparathyroidism. Z Kardiol. 1999 Jan;88(1):10-3.
- [50] Lam J, Maragaño P, Lépez B, Vásquez L. Hypocalcemic cardiomyopathy secondary to hypoparathyroidism after a thyroidectomy: report of one case. Rev Med Chil. 2007 Mar;135(3):359-64. Epub 2007 Apr 26.

[51] Ma ek M, Elikowski W. Hypocalcemic cardiomyopathy--a reversible type of cardiac

- failure in a patient with primary hypoparathyroidism and coexisting Fahr's disease. Kardiol Pol. 2003 Feb;58(2):129-34.
- [52] Massing JL, Weber E, Baille N, Dusselier L, Zakari I. Severe cardiac insufficiency and type Ib pseudohypoparathyroidism. Arch Mal Coeur Vaiss. 2000 Jul;93(7):869-73.
- [53] Mathieu F, Davin L, Piérard LA, Lancellotti P. Acute cardiomyopathy and severe hypocalcaemia. Arch Mal Coeur Vaiss. 2005 Jan;98(1):71-4.
- [54] Mönig H, Föh KP, Schulte HM, Simon R. Hypocalcemic cardiomyopathy as the cause of severe left heart failure. Dtsch Med Wochenschr. 1994 Sep 23;119(38):1270-5.
- [55] Ozerkan F, Güngör H, Zoghi M, Nalbantgil S. Cardiac failure secondary to idiopathic hypoparathyroidism: a case report. Turk Kardiyol Dern Ars. 2009 Jan;37(1):53-6.
- [56] Rallidis LS, Gregoropoulos PP, Papasteriadis EG. A case of severe hypocalcaemia mimicking myocardial infarction. Int J Cardiol. 1997 Aug 29;61(1):89-91.
- [57] Schär B, Seifert B, Weber UK, Ludwig C. Hypocalcemia as a rare cause of acute left heart failure. Case report and review of the literature. Schweiz Med Wochenschr. 1997 Nov 8;127(45):1862-6.
- [58] Agarwal R, Aggarwal AN, Gupta D, Jindal SK. Non-invasive ventilation in acute cardiogenic pulmonary oedema. Postgrad Med J. 2005 Oct;81(960):637-43.
- [59] Braun E, Landsman K, Zuckerman R, Berger G, Meilik A, Azzam ZS; American Heart Association; American College of Cardiology; European Society of Cardiology. Adherence to guidelines improves the clinical outcome of patients with acutely decompensated heart failure. Isr Med Assoc J. 2009 Jun;11(6):348-53.
- [60] Bellone A, Barbieri A, Bursi F, Vettorello M. Management of acute pulmonary edema in the emergency department. Curr Heart Fail Rep. 2006 Sep;3(3):129-35.
- [61] Brochard L. Use of non-invasive positive pressure ventilation for cardiogenic pulmonary edema in emergency care units. Presse Med. 1998 Jun 20;27(22):1105-7.
- [62] Crane SD, Elliott MW, Gilligan P, Richards K, Gray AJ. Randomised controlled comparison of continuous positive airways pressure, bilevel non-invasive ventilation, and standard treatment in emergency department patients with acute cardiogenic pulmonary oedema. Emerg Med J. 2004 Mar;21(2):155-61.
- [63] Dieperink W, van der Horst IC, Nannenberg-Koops JW, Brouwer HW, Jaarsma T,

Nieuwland W, Zijlstra F, Nijsten MW. A 64-year old man who sustained many episodes of acute cardiogenic pulmonary edema successfully treated with Boussignac continuous positive airway pressure: a case report. Int J Cardiol. 2007 Jul 10;119(2):268-70.

- [64] Dieperink W, Jaarsma T, van der Horst IC, Nieuwland W, Vermeulen KM, Rosman H, Aarts LP, Zijlstra F, Nijsten MW. Boussignac continuous positive airway pressure for the management of acute cardiogenic pulmonary edema: prospective study with a retrospective control group. BMC Cardiovasc Disord. 2007 Dec 20;7:40.
- [65] Ho KM, Wong K. A comparison of continuous and bi-level positive airway pressure non-invasive ventilation in patients with acute cardiogenic pulmonary oedema: a meta-analysis. Crit Care. 2006;10(2):R49.
- [66] L'Her E, Duquesne F, Girou E, de Rosiere XD, Le Conte P, Renault S, Allamy JP, Boles JM. Noninvasive continuous positive airway pressure in elderly cardiogenic pulmonary edema patients. Intensive Care Med. 2004 May;30(5):882-8. Epub 2004 Feb 28.
- [67] Masip J. Noninvasive ventilation in acute cardiogenic pulmonary edema. Curr Opin Crit Care. 2008 Oct;14(5):531-5.
- [68] Mattu A, Martinez JP, Kelly BS. Modern management of cardiogenic pulmonary edema. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 2005 Nov;23(4):1105-25.
- [69] Moritz F, Brousse B, Gellée B, Chajara A, L'Her E, Hellot MF, Bénichou J. Continuous positive airway pressure versus bilevel noninvasive ventilation in acute cardiogenic pulmonary edema: a randomized multicenter trial. Ann Emerg Med. 2007 Dec; 50(6):666-75, 675.e1. Epub 2007 Aug 30.
- [70] Murray S. Bi-level positive airway pressure (BiPAP) and acute cardiogenic pulmonary oedema (ACPO) in the emergency department. Aust Crit Care. 2002 May;15(2):51-63.
- [71] Park M, Sangean MC, Volpe Mde S, Feltrim MI, Nozawa E, Leite PF, Passos Amato MB, Lorenzi-Filho G. Randomized, prospective trial of oxygen, continuous positive airway pressure, and bilevel positive airway pressure by face mask in acute cardiogenic pulmonary edema. Crit Care Med. 2004 Dec;32(12):2407-15.
- [72] Potts JM. Noninvasive positive pressure ventilation: effect on mortality in acute cardiogenic pulmonary edema: a pragmatic meta-analysis. Pol Arch Med Wewn. 2009 Jun;119(6):349-53.
- [73] Vital FM, Saconato H, Ladeira MT, Sen A, Hawkes CA, Soares B, Burns KE, Atallah AN. Non-invasive positive pressure ventilation (CPAP or bilevel NPPV) for cardiogenic pulmonary edema. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2008 Jul

16;(3):CD005351.

- [74] Betty J Dong. How medications affect thyroid function. West J Med. 2000 February; 172(2): 102–106.
- [75] Gittoes NJ, Franklyn JA. Drug-induced thyroid disorders. Drug Saf. 1995 Jul;13(1):46-55.
- [76] Ma RC, Kong AP, Chan N, Tong PC, Chan JC. Drug-induced endocrine and metabolic disorders. Drug Saf. 2007;30(3):215-45.
- [77] Scanelli G, Stacchini M, Malacarne P. Endocrine disorders in liver diseases Recenti Prog Med. 2002 Jul-Aug;93(7-8):436-43.
- [78] Bazlul Karim AS, Hoque MS, Kamal M. Drug induced hepatic focal nodular hyperplasia. Indian J Pediatr. 2004 Nov;71(11):1025-7.
- [79] Joyner BL Jr, Levin TL, Goyal RK, Newman B. Focal nodular hyperplasia of the liver: a sequela of tumor therapy. Pediatr Radiol. 2005 Dec;35(12):1234-9. Epub 2005 Jul 29.
- [80] Do an E, Ozgür R, Ercan V, Tekin A, Senkal O, Cevikba U. Nodular regenerative hyperplasia of the liver: a case report. Turk J Gastroenterol. 2003 Mar;14(1):64-7.
- [81] Ohmoto K, Honda T, Hirokawa M, Mitsui Y, Iguchi Y, Kuboki M, Yamamoto S. Spontaneous regression of focal nodular hyperplasia of the liver. J Gastroenterol. 2002;37(10):849-53.
- [82] Wolf R, Wolf D, Kuperman S. Focal nodular hyperplasia of the liver after intraconazole treatment. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2001 Nov-Dec;33(5):418-20.
- [83] Boonsarngsuk V, Sirilak S, Kiatboonsri S. Acute respiratory failure due to Pneumocystis pneumonia: outcome and prognostic factors. Int J Infect Dis. 2009 Jan;13(1):59-66. Epub 2008 Jun 24.
- [84] Enomoto T, Azuma A, Matsumoto A, Nei T, Fujita K, Hattori K, Saito Y, Abe S, Usuki J, Kudoh S. Preventive effect of sulfamethoxasole-trimethoprim on Pneumocystis jiroveci pneumonia in patients with interstitial pneumonia. Intern Med. 2008;47(1):15-20. Epub 2008 Jan 1.
- [85] Hof H, Schnülle P. Pneumocystis jiroveci pneumonia in a patient with Wegener's granulomatosis treated efficiently with caspofungin. Mycoses. 2008; 51 Suppl 1:65-7.
- [86] Khellaf M, Godeau B. Pneumocystis pneumonia among patients with systemic diseases Presse Med. 2009 Feb;38(2):251-9. Epub 2008 Dec 4.

- [87] Kovacs JA, Masur H. Evolving health effects of Pneumocystis: one hundred years of progress in diagnosis and treatment. JAMA. 2009 Jun 24;301(24):2578-85.
- [88] Lertnawapan R, Totemchokchyakarn K, Nantiruj K, Janwityanujit S. Risk factors of Pneumocystis jiroveci pneumonia in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Rheumatol Int. 2009 Mar;29(5):491-6. Epub 2008 Sep 25.
- [89] Shankar SM, Nania JJ. Management of Pneumocystis jiroveci pneumonia in children receiving chemotherapy. Paediatr Drugs. 2007;9(5):301-9.
- [90] Shimizu Y, Sunaga N, Dobashi K, Fueki M, Fueki N, Makino S, Mori M. Serum markers in interstitial pneumonia with and without Pneumocystis jirovecii colonization: a prospective study. BMC Infect Dis. 2009 Apr 22;9:47.
- [91] Tokuda H, Sakai F, Yamada H, Johkoh T, Imamura A, Dohi M, Hirakata M, Yamada T, Kamatani N, Kikuchi Y, Sugii S, Takeuchi T, Tateda K, Goto H. Clinical and radiological features of Pneumocystis pneumonia in patients with rheumatoid arthritis, in comparison with methotrexate pneumonitis and Pneumocystis pneumonia in acquired immunodeficiency syndrome: a multicenter study. Intern Med. 2008;47(10):915-23. Epub 2008 May 15.
- [92] Pathology. Second edition, edited by Rubin E and Farber JL. J.B. Lippincott Company, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, 1994.